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Continuing Ed “Down Under”:
a Conference Report from the Field

by Ruth Miller

t was my great good fortune
u to receive APLA Memorial

Award funding to attend the
Australian Library and Information
Association (ALIA) 1st Biennial
conference in Perth, Western
Australia, September 30—October
5,1990. The conference title is a little
misleading, since this was actually
the first conference since a name
change but the 25th one overall.

Perth, founded in 1829, is on the
western coast of Australia, a short
distance up the Swan River from the
port of Fremantle on the Indian
Ocean. It was mid-spring there in
Australia, and the weather was
similar to late June in the Maritimes.
The only rain was at 6:00 a.m. on the
morning Iwas leaving for theairport.
Dry warm sunny days with a
‘comfortable’drcp in temperature at
night for sleeping.

Perth is one of the most isolated
cities in the world. The population
of thecity and suburbsis 1.1 million.
The population of the entire state of
Western Australia is 1.6 million and
its land mass is equal to 1/4 of all of
Canada. Thenearestcity is Adelaide,
South Australia, 2700 km away by
road, mostly the one road through
the Nullabor Plain, a semi desert.
This is equivalent to driving from
Halifax to Montreal and back again
but going through a dozen or so
towns smaller than Sackville, N.B.

Library conferences do not differ
much between Canada and
Australia, nor I expect in the rest of

the world. The similarities are those
of principle, librarians from around
(not across) this country getting
together to discuss issues of mutual
concern, to learn from each other
and from the sessions they attend.
The differences are those of degree,
mostly of organization, not
philosophy.

The first difference that struck
me when I received the ALIA
conferenceinformationin April 1990
was the civilized conference
arrangements, running from a
Sunday evening through the
following Friday evening. The
weekends were free to travel to and
from the conference site. This is
standard in Australia but
particularly important when the
conference is held away from the
populated eastern seaboard. My
travel time was 3 hours by train to
Melbourne and 4 hours flying time
to Perth plus the usual transfer and
waiting times. Only two time zones
were crossed although the flying
distance was the same as Halifax to
Vancouver which covers 5 time
zones. When I reached Perth I was
just over halfway around the world
from home in Sackville, N. B. as
Perth and New York City are about
opposite one another.

The second difference was
financial. The registration fees were
very high. If you were a member of
ALIAand in time for the “early bird”
registration of March 31, 1990 it
would cost $450. This is 50% more
than CLA’s fee of $295 and more
than 6 times APLA’s conference fee
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of $70. Note that “early bird” is 6
monthsinadvanceof the conference!
As I was neither “early bird” nor a
member of ALIA my fees were
higher again by 25%.

The conference site was the Perth
Concert Hall with hotels close by, all
within easy walking distance. The
Concert Hall is just that, not a
conference centre. Therewasa large,
beautifully appointed hall with
spacious foyers out front for
registration and information desks
etc. Alounge/bar wasin thebuilding
and terraces wereoutside withhuge
patio umbrellas over tables for
relaxing. The exhibitions were
housed in the Hall in a rather dingy
basement-atmosphere room. The
day was laid out differently than the
CLA/APLA conferences. From 9:00-
10:00 a.m. each morning was a
plenary session with one speaker
giving a lecture on a particular
theme, the remainder of the day
being small sessions on the same
theme. This was more theory than
fact as the themes did not continue
throughout the day. The speakers
and themes were as follows:

Happy Holidays from the APLA Executive
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Monday October 1. John Berry III,
Editor, Library Journal, “Inform,
Educate and Entertain”. He did
not address the topic but spoke
on government and other public
sector funding for libraries and
education in general. It was
largely a history of mercantilism
with little on libraries.

Tuesday, October 2. James
Billington, Librarian of Congress.
“Effective Management of Li-
brary and Information Services”.
He outlined the changes being
made at the Library of Congress
to cope with today’s library
world. From his background as
an historian he also stressed the
librarians’rolein the humanising
and nurturing of the “culture of
the book”.

Profession”. This dynamo spoke
on continuing education for li-
brarians and the responsibilities
oflibrarians to the professionand
the users of libraries.

Thursday, October 7. Ian Lowe, Di-
rector of Science Policy Research
Centre, Griffith University. “The
Technological and Economic Is-
sues Related to Access to Infor-
mation”. Missed this one, sorry.

Friday, October 5. Lachlan
Chipman, Pro Vice-Chancellor of
the University of Wollongong.
“Access to Information: Social
and Political Issues”. He gave a
philosophical lecture on privacy
versus freedom of information.
A thought provoking lecture that
I wish I had in printed form.

The sessions after the plenary
were held concurrently just as in
Canada. But there were far fewer of
them. This had advantages and

disadvantages. You arelesslikely to -

havea conflict between sessions you
want to attend but, adversely, it is
more likely that there is no session
you really wish to attend. Six was
the average number of concurrent
sessions, far less than CLA. As a
result, the number of people
attending some sessions was very
large and you really did need the
seating capacity of the auditorium
in the Perth Concert Hall.

The individuals who gave the
sessions were “presenting papers”.
This was certainly more academic
than either CLA or APLA. In
addition they were to submit their
papers for publication in the
Conference proceedings. These were
published before the conference.
About 85% did and you received the

continued on page 2...
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proceedings in your registration
satchel. You thereforehad the papers
in hand at each session. Thank
heavens most of them did not
actually read their paper but talked
about it. Inow have 2 thick volumes
of conference papers I can refer to.
Unfortunately none of the plenary
lectures were published. There are
several  would like to have in hand.

I'missed the workshop conceptof
the sessions at APLA/CLA, the
smaller groups, the informality, the
almost hands-on, nitty gritty of a
workshop versus a presenting of
papers. But I did like the idea of
plenary speakers to start the day.

The attendance is comparable to
Canada. Australia has two thirds
the population of Canada and ALIA
attracted two thirds of the CLA
attendance of the last few years.

There were almost 1000
registrants at the conference. You
received in your registration satchel
a complete list of the attendees with
their affiliation as of 4 days prior to
the conference. This is a marvellous
idea. You can look up friends and
acquaintances who areattending the
conference. (Of course I didn’t have
any after only 4 weeks work in
Australiaexcepttwo of thelibrarians
from my university but I knew they
were attending).

There was no special provision
for first timers nor were there any
alumnae sessions. The printed
programme was excellent and
included pictures of the speakers.
Tourstolocal libraries were available
and I took advantage of the one to
two wuniversities in Perth—
University of Western Australiaand
Curtin University of Technology.

Morning and afternoon tea were
held between sessions. Theseare our
coffee or nutrition breaks. Coffee is
served as well as tea but it was the
instant variety. Australians are not
muffin or doughnut fans. The food
at breaks were scones with
strawberry jam and a large dollop of
cream. Scones are similar to tea
biscuits but sweeter. As is usual at
conferences there were not enough
serving centres for the number of
people wanting tea or coffee in the
half hour break between meetings

There were receptions (with food)
or dinners every night except one.
The opening reception on Sunday
night and the closing reception on
Friday night included buffet

suppers. Blackwell’shad areception

with delicious food in the ballroom
of Government House and the State
government hosted a reception at
one of the hotels. The conference
dinner with entertainment and
dancing later was held in the middle
of the week, not at the end of the
conference. We were certainly well
fed.

Sixty-six exhibitors had 84 stands
atthe Perth Concert Hall, John Coutts
was the only Canadian exhibitor.
Most were Australianbut there were
6 from the UK, 1 German, 1 Italian
and 2 from the Netherlands. Many
of the Australian ones were agents
for American firms. I felt right at
home as I saw Bowker, Dialog,
Faxon, Geac, Inmagic, Xerox, 3M,
etc. 3M was demonstrating their
prototype Patron Self Checkout. And
Baker & Taylor bags with their
familiar cats were seen everywhere.

Was the conference worth at-
tending? It certainly was. I met li-
brarians from all around Australia.
Thesessions and plenaries were well
worth the money and I learned from
them both. I also met two other li-
brarians on exchange and we had
lunch together on the Wednesday—
a public librarian from Baltimore,
Md. working in Dandenong, Victo-
ria, a teacher-librarian from Ottawa
working in Perth and me, a librarian
froma university in New Brunswick
working in Warrnambool, Victoria.
We had a great time comparing
notes.

The next biennial ALIA
conference is September 27—
October 21992 in Albury-Wodonga.
They are twin cities on the Murray
River which is the border between
the states of Victoria and New South
Wales. The population is 75,000 and
the city is in the midst of a
winemaking area of Australia. And
Australia makes superb wines.
Shouldn’t an Atlantic Canada
librarian attend this conferencealso?
Why not try and exchange and be in
Australia in 1992 for the Biennial
ALIA conference?

Ruth Miller is Reference Librarian at
Mount Allison University, currently
on an exchange working at Deakin

" University: Warrnambool.

FROM THE

PRESIDENT’S

DESK

s I write it is a cold fall day
and I am busy working
through all the things I

agreed to do at the fall executive
meeting. But first, updates on what
was discussed:

Strategic planning

As with so many organizations and
institutions these days, APLA is
seriously considering a self-
examination of its future role. Many
libraries, library organizations and
other groups have been looking at
what they do and how well they do
it, in the larger context of strategic
planning. One item discussed at the
September Executive meeting was
theideaof hiringa library consultant
to help APLA establish a strategic
plan. “To do good, you've got to do
well.” Federal and provincial sources
of funding to pay the cost of a
consultant were also discussed.
Several executive members will be
writing grant proposals to get some
of this money.

Interest Groups

Two new Interest Groups were born
at the September meeting. The
fledgling groups are the Newspaper
Interest Group and the Continuing
Education Interest Group.

Goods and Services Tax

As I write, it looks like the GST will
pass through the federal Senate and
APLA members will be looking at
paying GST on membership fees and
conference registration. APLA will
alsobecollecting GST onadvertising
revenue. The campaign to establish
a zero tax rate on reading materials
continues.

New policy on release of
membership list

APLA getsseveral requestseach year
from individuals and organizations
who are interested in acquiring
APLA’s membership labels, for
promotional purposes. At the May
Ordinary General meeting in
Moncton, the membership was
asked how they felt about having
their addresses given out or sold.
The general feeling of the members
at the meeting was that the address
labels could be given out or sold, at
the discretion of the executive, and
in adherence to a policy. That policy
has been drawn up and is available
in full by writing to me. In brief, the
policy says that addresses are
available, in label form only, to
individuals or organizations which
may beofinterestto APLA members,
and thata fee shall be charged which
isatleastequal to the cost of printing
the labels.

OGM Resolution

A letter was sent out to the P
Department of Education to expre
APLA’s concern over the propos:
move of the Provincial Library o
of its Charlottetown location. I
response has been received.

Lobbying

A letter was also sent to the NS Ciy
Service Commission to expre
surprise and concern that the P
Equity review of Librarian] positio
in the Civil Service concluded th
these positions were appropriate
paid and classified as they star
now, and that no new upwa
classification was going to |
applied. Librarian II positions we
adjusted upwards by sever
thousand dollars.. Civil Servi
librarians had hoped that sin
librarians are traditionally a femal
dominated profession, and p:
equity had resulted in upwai
adjustments in other province
Nova Scotia Civil Service libraria;
were sure to benefit from a Pi
Equity review. The recent decisic
is very disappointing.

Conferences

Plans for the 1991 and 19
conferences (in Corner Brook a
Nova Scotia) are well on their wi
The theme for the 1991 conference
“Bridging... faire le relai”, and wt
I hear of the speakers and sessic
from organizers Sue Sexty a
Elizabeth Behrens, sounds ve
exciting!

Keep in touch!

In spite of my efforts to get in tou
with you, remember that
executive members are only
telephonecall or stamp away! API
isalso there to assist you inlobbyir
whether the issue is funding cu
legislation or professionalissues. T
greater the number of members w
get involved with APLA, and s
how we can help them, the strong
our association becomes. I hope
hear from you!

—Andrea Jo
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APLA &
Continuing
Education

by Judy Head

tanding Order 8.25 of the
Atlantic Provinces Library
Association directs “that

APLA expand its efforts to bring

continuing education opportunities

to library employees and trustees
throughout the regions, and
publicize further the availability of

APLA funding for regional

- programs.” APLA has chosen to
address this standing order as its

priority for 1990/91.

At the September executive
meeting, the APLA executive
approved the establishment of a
Continuing Education Interest
Group which has as its terms of
reference:

1. toinsure thata mechanism exists
within APLA to allow it to fulfil
its continuing education man-
date;

2. to provide analyses of
professionalliterature witha view
to identifying professional issues
and trends for the membership;

3. to provide regional continuing
education co- ordinators and
conference program committees
with information on issues and
trends which, together withideas
fromother Interest Groups, might
provide continuing education
opportunities.

The executive has
instructions that the group is to
concentrate initially on the first item
of its mandate, so that APLA will
have in place the mechanisms
necessary to fulfil its continuing
education mandate in the future.

Theexecutive hasallocated a total
of $3000 to the General Activities
Fund. This fund was established in
1985 and was designed to provide
funding for activities and projects
which serve to further the aims and
objectives of the Association but
whicharenotdealt with through the
normal budgetary process. In the
evaluation of funding requests this
year, projects which address
continuing education for APLA
members will be given preference.
The Fund is open to any vice-
president, committee or interest
group convenor,or member of APLA
in good standing. Applications for
support from the General Activities
Fund are made to the Finance
Committee as outlined in Appendix
E of the APLA Procedures Manual
(available from your V.P.).

The Canadian Association of
College and University Libraries (a
division of the Canadian Library
Association) is promoting
continuing education activities
across the country. CACUL has
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Continuing Education for
Atlantic Librarians

by Gwendolyn Creelman In the early 1980’s with the
introduction of AACR2, several

ontinuing education has sessions were held in the Atlantic
Ebeen partof librarianshipin  region on the new rules and their
the Atlanticregionformany  impact; in the mid-1980's, a topic of

years, if not for as long as there have
been libraries and librarians.
Workshops and lectures have been
providedaboutvarious timely topics
throughout the four provinces.
Librarians have gathered together
to discuss common problems and
shared various solutions to those
problems.

Inrecent years sessionshavebeen
held on such topics as “Bill <C-54:
What is Pornography”, “Resource
Sharing”, “A Research Agenda for
the 1990s”, and “The Reference

interest for New Brunswick
librarians was “Burnout in
Libraries”; and in the late 1980’s,
various sessions related to library
technology including a workshop
on “Optical Disk Technology”, have
been sponsored throughout the
region. In other words, there have
been always been those who have
taken the time and effort to organize,
however informally, workshops,
sessions, etc. Some of the gatherings
have been sponsored or co-
sponsored by APLA, especially since

Activities Fund. However, many of
the events held over the years have
been organized at the local level by
interested individuals,and or formal,
or informal groups of librarians.

Various groups havebeen formed
and disolved over the years. I am
sure a study of the past issues of the
APLA Bulletin would uncover many.
Below is a list of some of the
informal/formal groups presently
existing in the Atlantic Provinces,
with a name to contact for further
information. If there are other groups
in existence, I would appreciate
being informed about them.

Gwendolyn Creelman is Head of
Cataloguing at Mount Allison

given |

Interview” to name only a few. the establishment of its General University, Sackville, N.B.
NEWFOUNDLAND NOVA SCOTIA NEW BRUNSWICK New Brunswick
Newfoundland Library N.S. Gov. Libraries LINK Library Information = iy Ot
Asspc. . Council Network Saint John, N.B. Librarians/ Bibliothéques
Louise White Kathryn Arbuckle Susan Collins des Colleges
Memorial University N.S. Dept of Advanced Ed. Univ. of New Brunswick Communautaisé du N.-B,
Queen Elizabeth 1 Lib. & Job Training. Library, ~ Wood Chipman Library  Margaret Wicken
St. ]Ohnls, Nfld. Founder’s square’ P.O. Box 5050 Bibliothécaire College
A1B3Y1 5¢h Floor, St. John, N.B. E2L 4L5 Comm. Campus
(709) 737-4352 1701 Hollis St (506) 648-5704 e
Educational Media gglzlfi’é’&zs&w] sb7 MASAL Moncton and N-B. e
Council ) Sackville Area Librarians/ E3V 3K7
Winston Lane Halifax Library Assoc. Bibliothecaires de la (506) 735-2500
P.O. Box 2001 Penny Logan region Moncton et -
Clarenville, Nfld. Halifax County Reg. Lib.  Sackville New Brunswick School
AOA 1J0 32 Glendale Ave., Susan Libby o i
Neorindiad & Lower Sackville, N.S. Moncton Hospital Library ggyl&sfﬁﬂig
Labrador Health B4C 3M1 135 MacBeth Ave, N.B. €

R.R. #2, Chatham
S anadebng: (902) 864-4414 E1C 6Z8 N.B. El’N 3A2 4
jShei-la Mensinkai Nova Scotia letary (506) 857-5447
aneway Child Health Ctr.  Assoc. ALcont. . ... MARITIME .
Newfo?'mdland Drive Martha Langille MAS oI Maritime Health Lib
Pleasantville, St. John’s Halifax County Reg. Lib. R1verv1ew Public Library Assoc/Bibliothe ues.
Nfid. A1A 1R8 32 Glendale Ave., 34 HonourHouse Ct. oo . et
(709) 778-4344 Lower Sackville, N.S. Riverview, N.B. PETIAr S
e RS Rec oMl $09) 872108 Bibliotheque Hopital
(902) 864-4414 MASAL cont. Dr. G. L. Dumont
i e Nova Scotia School le. Tom Eadie 330, rue Archibald St.
School Library Assoc. Assoc. Mount Allison University  Moncton, N.B. E1C 273
Meredith Mackeen Gene-Marie MacDonald RP Bell Library (506) 858-3247
Souris High School Cavalier W. School Sackville, N.B. EOA 3C0 = x
Box 460 116 Cavalier Drive (506) 364-2562 i e o
Souris, P.E.I. COA 2B0 Lower Sackville, N.S. S BB et et P i
(902) 687-2325 B4C 319 re erlcto_n ibrary Circle antes les aritimes
(902) 865-8814 Eric Swanick N.B. Susan Libby Moncton
Professional Library Legislative Library Hospital Library
Assoc. P.O. Box 6000 135 MacBeth Ave, N.B.
Cathy Horne Fredericton, N.B. E3B5H1 E1C 6Z8
Regional School Unit # 4 (506) 453-2338 (506) 857-5447
P.O. Box 700
Montague, P.E.I. COA 1R0
(902) 838-2944

established a program to offer
workshop incentive grants for co-
sponsorship of continuing education
programs. Any program of special
interest to college and /or university
librarieswhichis planned at thelocal,
regional or provincial levelis eligible
for funding under the program.
Deadline dates for application are
October 1, 1990, January 25, 1991,
and June 1,1991. Details concerning
applications for these grants are
available from the APLA Vice-
President/President Elect.

One of the major roles of APLA is
to provide continuing education
opportunities for its members.
Members are encouraged to take
advantage of the opportunities
provided, opportunities to mount
continuing education activities and
to attend them.

Judy Head is University & College
Librarian at the University College of
Cape Bretonand APLA Vice-President/
President-Elect.

this year are as follows:

sFirst Vice President (President-
Elect)

+Vice-President for New
Brunswick

s\ice-President for Prmce
Edward Island

sTreasurer

Please send nominations,

28, 1991, t0.
Susan McLean, Convenor,
APLA Nominations and
Elections Commiittee
Halifax City Regional lefary :
5381 Spring Garden Road

The officesavailablefor nomihaﬁ'ons

postmarked no later than February

| Helfax NS. B3J1EQ

 Points of Information

1. Nomemberofthe Nominations
and Elections Committee is
eligible for nomination.

2. Any APLA member may
nominate any other member
for elective office.

3. Every person nominated shail
be an APLA member in good
standing and shall file a letter
of acceptance with the
Secretary of the Association.

4. The Treasurer must reside in

~ the province of Nova Scotia

_ {(Adlicle 72 of the Articles of
_ Association). 1
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L= INFORMATION SERVICES INC. —

Our Education Division

Children’s Book Wholesaler Offers You More!
Resource-based St
[ ]
learmng?? e’d like to get to know you
* NEW HOURS Mon.-Fri. 9a.m.-5p.m.
WHoLe LANGUAGE APPROACH TO LANGUAGE ARTS Wed. 9a.m.-7p.m.
¢ Provision for extended hours
) ¢ Largest selection of children’s books in eastern Canada
Readln e Wide selection of the best in Canadian literature
° ¢ Canadian books and new releases easily identified
across the curnculum‘? ¢ In-service visit and presentation
¢ Large selection of French books
Have WE Gor A LisT For You!! . In-ﬂgouse special
¢ Book fairs
Ask for our Lists ¢ Computerized inventory
WE PREPARE LISTS OF THE BEST BOOKS TO SUPPORT 2 DI QUINT20% (psk for detalls!)

* Educational-update catalogue available

 Grammar « Canadian History » Geography ¢ Science ¢ Historical
novels * Novel studies by grade * Canadiana * Multiculturalism Education Divisi
« Picture books — OVER 150 LISTS N L vin

6371 Lady Hammond Road .
P.O. Box 9301, Station A
AND THEN WE SUPPLY THESE BOOKS ON REQUEST i ' ; ®
—_ AT DISCOUNT PRICES S e k“

Cataloguing available for libraries

H.H. Marshall, Limited

Tel.: (902) 454-8381
— FAX: (902) 455-3652

L——( 196 NORTH QUEEN STREET, ETOBICOKE. ONTARIO MSC 4Y1 TEL: (416) 622-3336 FAX: (416) 622-0133 |}——

Novara Software Tel: 902-863-3361
95 College Street Fax: 902-863-2580
Antigonish, N.S.

B2G 1X6

THE NEXT GENERATION OF LIBRARY SOFTWARE
BiblioTech offers a sparkling array of features for librarians and users alike.

Easy for librarians BiblioTech’s clear, simple screens are colour-coded, and feature pull-down menus. With one
keystroke, you choose what you want to do next. You always know exactly where you are in
the system - how you got there, and how to get back. A comprehensive manual guides you
through every step but BiblioTech is so easy that you learn it as you use it.

Easy for users BiblioTech finds books by subject, author or title, or by any word in the subject or title, and in
many other ways. If BiblioTech can’t find the word you typed, it makes another search—and
this time it looks for words that sound like the word you typed. And BiblioTech comes with
easy-to-follow instructions for library users, printed on a durable display posted right at the
public terminals.

Accurate At every point BiblioTech guards against errors. Is the author of that new book really named
‘llich’? Or do you mean ‘lllich’, a name already in the catalog? BiblioTech checks with you
before accepting the new spelling.

Modular BiblioTech includes six modules: cataloguing and card-printing; on-line public access; circu-
lation; acquisitions; serials; and a MARC record interface. Your library can buy one module
at a time, as your budget permits.

Affordable Unlike most other library software, BiblioTech doesn’t need expensive networking software.
A single computer with several inexpensive terminals does it all. Even for a small system,
BiblioTech offers hardware and network software savings of between $6,000 and $10,000.

Flexible and With BiblioTech you'll never outgrow your software. BiblioTech can run on almost everything
- expandable from desktop microcomputers to university mainframes. And BiblioTech can carry your li-
; brary’s records from one computer to another when you upgrade. So Bibliotech can serve
any size of library.

Fully guaranteed All Bibliotech modules carry a 30 day money-back guarantee. If you’re not happy with
and supported your purchase, you can return it for a full refund - no questions asked. And you can call us at
any time between 7 am and 10 pm AST for service, advice or assistance with the program.

You can see BiblioTech at library shows and book fairs.
Or just call us to arrange a demonstration.




and CLA

by Terri Tomchyshyn

here are many definitions of

continuing education or CE.

The best description I have
seen is from ALA’s Guidelines for
Quality in Continuing Education for
Information, Library and Media
Personnel, penned by members of
the CESubcommittee of the Standing
Committee on Library Education
(SCOLE). Continuing education is
“a learning process which builds on
and updates previously acquired
knowledge, skills and attitudes of
the individual”. CE comes after the
preparatory education necessary for
involvement in or with information,
library and media services. It is
usually selfinitiated learning in which
individuals assume responsibility
for their own development and for
fulfulling their need to learn.

“CE takes as itsbase theindividual,
while staff training or staff
development uses the development
of the group as it relates to the total
organization.” For instance, a new
automated systemin the library will
require an organized effort to train
all staff in the use of the equipment
and software in order for the library
to conduct its business. This article
isemphasizing personal professional
development (used interchangeably
with continuing education) as

Continuing education is “a learning
process which builds on and updates
previously acquired knowledge, skills
and attitudes of the individual”.

Continuing Continuing
Education

Education

NOVEMBER/DECEMBER 1990

Library
Technician/

education programs. However, the
emphasis at the universities is first
and foremost on what ALA has
called the preparatory work, in this
case, the MLS for librarians.
Resources being scarce at most
universities, CE cannotbea priority.

Library associations:

Most library associations have a
mandate to meet the professional
development needs of their mem-
bers. CLA members often declare
that professional development is a
key reason for joining the association.
At present, the many library asso-
ciationsdonot havea formal method
of coordinating CE events across the
country. We just don’t know WHO
isdoing WHAT. Therefore, resource-
sharing cannot take place and du-
plication can occur. Ideally, CLA is
the most appropriate organization
to coordinate and disseminate in-
formation about such activities. Is it
time to discuss formally with pro-
vincial and regional associations a
simple method of keeping each other
informed?

What about Ray’s assertion that
programs offered have “spotty
geographic coverage, minimal
quality control and evaluation, [and]
widely varying success rates”? This
opens a discussion about the CLA
Seminar program as one example of
an association
CE program.
CLA Seminars
were initiated
in 1985 when
the Council
and the Board
approved the

opposed to staff training or
development.

Gordon Ray, Director of the
Fraser Valley Regional Library
Systemin British Columbia, had this
tosay aboutCEinCanadaataCLA/
CAGELAIS pre-conference program
in 1989:

“What we have in continuing
education for librarianship in this
country iswhatcanbestbedescribed
as a mish-mash of courses mainly in
the fields of managementand library
automation offered by professional
associations, library schools and
commercial vendors, with a very
spotty geographic coverage,
minimal quality control and
evaluation, widely varying success
rates and a total lack of coordination
in meeting the frequently
unexpressed needs of the national
library community.”

Strong stuff! In my view, there
are five primary groups responsible
for CE in Canada. They are: library
schools, colleges, library associa-
tions, employers and you as an indi-
vidual.

Library schools and

colleges:
Mostof the Canadian library schools
do provide some continuing

concept of the
travelling seminar. CLA seminars
are intended to give the participant
an entire day of learning from
qualified experts at an affordable
cost. In addition, they give the op-
portunity to meet colleagues at
seminars and enjoy group interac-
tion.

The Seminar program is issue-
oriented and attempts to meet the
needs of members. Each participant
isasked to evaluate each sessionand
ideas for future seminars are
solicited. Of course, filling the needs
of all librarians and library-workers
across Canada is no easy task and
we certainly have found no magic
formula to determine which sessions
will work and which won’t. Some,
such as AACR2 and the CD-ROM
session, are wildly successful; others,
like Career Development and
Employer/Employee Commun-
ications, just didn’t catch on.

Gordon Ray is quite right about
automation courses; a good
instructor and cutting-edge subject
matter ensures a successful seminar.
On the other hand, management
seminars, especially personnel
management, have not been very
successful. An informal survey was
conducted to determine the reason
why; public library directors

Feature

Assistant
Programs

by Valerie Brooker

he subject of training /educa-

tion for non-professional li-

brary staff has long been a
subject of controversy. In my fifteen
year association with New Bruns-
wick libraries I have watched the
conception and demise of several
courses. It appears that such train-
ing/study programs are designed
either for persons already employed
in a library setting, or to meet the
specific need of some library-em-
ployer client group. While each of
the Atlantic Provinces is currently
offering a library training program,
the methodology differs.

In New Brunswick, the Library
Assistant Program and corre-
sponding Cours d’aide-biblio-
thécaire
been offered by
the Extension
Departments of
UNB and the
Université de
Moncton/Centre
Universitaire de

The University of Prince Edward
Island, through their Education
department, offers a non-accredited
diploma in school library services.
Admission s limited to teachersand
teacher librarians with few
exceptions. The program is
comprised of ten, three-credit-hour
courses, with no courses running
concurrently. Tuition follows UPEI'’s
feeschedule. When I enquired about
other training programs, it was
reported that some public library
employees are enrolled in the
correspondence courses offered by
Memorial.

Memorial University of
Newfoundland offers a Certificate
Program in Library Studies, again
non-degree. To qualify for the
Certificate, students must complete

have eeee——— e

Until the role of “non-professional”
library staff is addressed, regulated
training/education for such “para-
professionals” seems unlikely.

Shippegan since

1985. Level One, which is not being
offered for the 1990-1991 term,
consisted of approximately one
hundred classroom hours, either on
site or via teleconferencing, and four
day-long workshops. Costs ran to
approximately $450 (including
materials).

Level Two, short courses on
specific subject areas, is currently
being offered. Cataloguing and
classification, a ten-week program,
tuition $185 plus materials, is being
offered forasecond season. A second
course, Children’s Services, will be
available in 1991 as a twenty-four-
classroom-hour program. Tuition is
$225, which includes materials. Both
Level One and Level Two courses
are non-accredited.

Nova Scotia Library Technician
programs are offered at two
campuses of the Nova Scotia
Community College. Both Kingstec
and Halifax Regional Vocational
School offer a four semester
certificate program. Admission
requirements are high school
completion (or equivalent) plus
demonstrated competence in oral
and written English. Enrollment is
limited. Their brochures advertise
that the curriculum is based on CLA
recommendations. There are no
tuition fees, but books and materials
must be purchased by students.

six courses (three credit hours each),
including at least one degree course.
Courses available are: Intro to
Libraries (10601), Technical
Processing (10602), Reference
(10603), Adult Leisure Reading
(10604), Children’s Services (10605),
and Computers in Libraries (10606).
All are available via teleconference.
And five of the six, with Reference
being the exception, are offered
through correspondence. Tuition is
$179 per course. It is encouraging to
note that the provincial Library
Board offers to pay 100% for
employees of the Newfoundland
Public Library Service.

In the article, “The Importance of
the Library Technician”, (Halsted
and Neely, Library Journal, March
1, 1990), the role of various library
staffisaddressed. Halsted and Neely
perceive the term “non-profes-
sional” to give the impression of a
person doing very little or low-
quality work. They suggest that other
titles, such as “para-professional”,
“library technician” or “library aide”
portray a more positiveimage. Until
theroleof “non-professional” library
staff is addressed, regulated train-
ing/education for such “para-pro-
fessionals” seems unlikely.

Valerie Brooker is Manager of the East
Branch of the Saint John Regional
Library.

suggested that management skills
arejustnota library issue. Managers
aresentto municipal courses, or local
university and college courses.
Several federal and provincial
government librarians stated that,
due to unions, very specific policies
are in place and personnel
departments conduct programs for
managers. However, the Library
Administration and Management

Association(LAMA)is ALA’s fastest
growing division and at SLA, the
Executive Development Academy
and Middle Managers Institute are
two popular programs.

At this time, CLA is beginning a
strategic planning process that will
take an exhaustive look at all of the
Association’s programs and services,
including seminars.

cont. on page 6
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Maritime Tel & Tel Hosts
Library Conference

t's not often that a group of
“ librarians fromacross Canada

gets a chance to travel to a
seaside resort for three days to
discuss common issues and
problems. However, they had their
chance this year when Maritime Tel
& Tel hosted the IRC (Information
Resource Centre) Coordinators’
Meeting in Lunenburg, Nova Scotia,
Sept. 16-19.

The IRC Coordinators” group is
madeup of librarians fromtelephone
companies across Canada including
Maritime Tel & Tel. The group was
formed when Telecom Canada li-
brarian Susan Grohn invited tel-
ephone company librarians to

Continuing Education and CLA,
cont. from page 5.

Employers and individuals
in CE:

Employers and employees are
obliged to work together to achieve
the best professional development
for all concerned. Do employers have
a responsibility to provide for CE?
What about the individual?
Librarians committed to personal
professional development have
turned down job offers because they
sensed a lack of commitment to CE
on the part of the employer. Thisisa
powerful way to make a statement
to potentialemployers. Inthese times
of fiscal restraint, the professional
developmentbudget isoften the first
to be sacrificed. Training and
development are the issues of the
1990s as the baby boomers
experience less and less upward
mobility. How areemployers to keep
staff motivated and interested in
doing their job? This trend is not
unique to libraries. Plateauing is
occurring in all sectors of the work
force.

Employees must learn to sell the
benefits of attending seminars,
conferences and courses to their
employers and employers must
recognize the high rate of return that

Ottawa last fall for a three day con-
ference. The purpose of the meeting
was to give librarians in the telecom-
munications industry in Canada an
opportunity to discuss various is-
sues, from marketing their libraries
to researching telecommunications
topics.

This year’s meeting was organ-
ized by MT&T librarian Christine
Williams. Most of the meeting con-
sisted round-table discussion on
such topics as telecommunications
sources, resource sharing, automa-
tion, promotion, the CRTC’s impact
on telephone companies and a pres-
entation on Bell Canada’s Market-
ing Information Centre. The talks

took place in the charming atmos-
phere of the Boscawen Inn in
Lunenburg. “Holding the meeting
in Lunenburg allows us to talk in a
morerelaxed setting,” says Williams.
A visit to the Information Resource
Centre at MT&T was also planned,
and, of course, no visit to the
Maritimes is complete without the
mandatory sailing trip and lobster
dinner.

Christine Williams
Maritime Tel & Tel
Corporate Librarian

It all began in the library.

From the centuries-old compilation of knowledge to

can be realized from investing in CE
for their employees. By sending
someone to a professional
development program, the
. employee could learn a new cost-
cutting method for processing
material or a better way of
communicating in the work-place.
Continuing education isa MUST for
all organizations.

the collection of books, the information age began in
the library. As did Utlas. @ Today, from the complete
range of bibliographic services through CATSS to our
complementary OCLC products, Utlas is the most

comprehensive technological support available to

Terri Tomchyshyn is Director of
Professional Development for the
Canadian Library Association. CLA’s
upcoming  seminars  include:
PLATEAUING IN LIBRARIANSHIP
with Susan Jurow; INFORMATION :
HOW. TO FIND OUT WHAT
PEOPLEREALLY WANT TOKNOW
with Catherine Ross; MAKE MINE
MARC: APRACTICALAPPROACH
TO UNDERSTANDING AND : f
IMPLEMENTING MARC with
Maureen Killeen; HOWTOFINDOUT
ABOUT CD-ROM: COLLECTION
DEVELOPMENT AND MANAGE-
MENT ISSUES with Paul Nicholls,
and a new Technology Update with Jane
Beaumont

Canada’s librarians. Q We understand your needs
because we share your roots.

W Utlas
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Literacy

Year at

Saint John
Regional

by M. Eileen Travis

heSaint John Regional Library
n launched three major projects
in recognition of INTERNA-
TIONALLITERACY YEAR.Thefirst
was the publishing of a booklet for
new parents entitled, “Catch "Em in
the Cradle”. This projectwas funded
by the Office for Childhood Services,
Government of New Brunswick. In
addition to explaining why reading
to baby is important, “Catch ’Em in
theCradle” tells parentshow tostart
sharing books with baby. The 10
pagebookletprovidesdetailsonhow
to begin book-related projects, such
as making simple puppets and do-
ing finger plays. A list of books suit-
able for babies and another list of
books for parents have also been
included. The booklet lists library
services, along with the addresses
and telephone numbers of the pub-
lic libraries in our Region.

At the launching of the booklet,
the Honourable Jane Barry, Minister
of State for Childhood Services, said,
“Government is committed to
making substantial reductionsin the
illiteracy level in our Province”.
“Catch’Eminthe Cradle” isavailable
at all libraries in the Region and is
bilingual booklet will also be given
to the parents of each baby born at
the Saint John Regional Hospital,
the Charlotte County Hospital and
the Sussex Health Care Centre.

The second project, to launch our
“Library Card Sign Up” during the
month of September, was afull-page
advertisementin the Evening Times-
Globe(totally funded by the Evening

Times-Globe), whichencouraged the
readerto...“Take Advantage of Your
Library”. The full-page advertise-
ment contained the comments from
fifteen registered borrowers and /or
representatives of organizations
from each of our eight library out-
lets.

The third INTERNATIONAL
LITERACY YEAR project was the
official opening of our new literacy
collection on October 17th. This new
collection was purchased with
money from a $7,000.00 grant given
to the New Brunswick Community
College inSaint John by the National
Literacy Secretariat. “We wanted to
make the materials we bought with
the grant accessible to as many
people as possible, so we offered
them to the public library”, said Paul
McMackin, Literacy Co-ordinator for
New Brunswick Community
College, Saint John.

The purchasing and processing
of the material was done by Saint
John Regional Library staff.

October 17th was designated by
Honourable Roland Beaulieu, New
Brunswick’s Minister of Tourism,
Recreation and Heritage, as the date
for public libraries to celebrate
INTERNATIONAL LITERACY
YEAR.Representatives fromall three
levels of government extended
greetings. Following the official
opening, the audience was given a
tour of the Adult New Readers
Section.

M. Eileen Travis is the Regional
Librarian at Saint John Regional Library,
N.B.

New Fiction Award for

~Atlantic Canada Honors
Thomas Raddall

he Writers’ Federation of
ﬁ Nova Scotia, the Writers’

Development Trust, and the
NovaScotia Department of Tourism
and Cultureare pleased toannounce
the creation of a major new book
prize, the Thomas Raddall Atlantic
Fiction Award.

The annual award of $1,000 will
go to the best work of adult fiction
by an Atlantic Canadian published
in the previous year. Entries may be
novels or collections of short stories,
and may be published in English or
French.

Submissions may come from na-
tives or residents of Newfoundland,
Prince Edward Island, New Bruns-
wick, and Nova Scotia, or from their
publishers. Entries consist of 3 cop-
ies of the book sent by April 15th to
the Writers” Federation of Nova
Scotia, Suite 203, 5516 Spring Gar-
den Road, Halifax, N.S., B3] 1Gé.

The Award, named for one of
Nova Scotia’s greatest novelists, is
the only regional prize of its kind.
Raddallisinternationally-known for

books like The Nymph and the Lamp,
His Majesty’s Yankees, Hangman's
Beachand Halifax: Warden of the North.
An officer of the Order of Canada
and an Honorary Life Member of
the Writers’ Federation, he has won
3 Governor General’s Awards. He
has lived on Nova Scotia’s south

shore for most of his life.
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Nova Scotia

Newspapers:
A Directory and
Union List 1752-1988

he Public Archives of Nova
I Scotia and the Dalhousie
University School of Library

and Information Studies are pleased
toannouncethe publication andjoint
release of Nova Scotia Newspapers: A
Directory and Union List 1752-1988.

This two-volume compilation
includes bibliographic descriptions
and holdings statements for 1,096
newspaper titles held in over one
hundred Nova Scotian repositories,
together with title, subject and
publisher/editor indexes. Nova
Scotia hasarichhistory of newspaper
publishing; the first newspaper in
British North America was
published in Halifax in 1752.
Providingaccess to someof the prime
sources of historical information on
the social, economic, cultural,
religious and political life of the
province, this compilation is a
valuable research tool.

The project was directed by the
Ad Hoc Committee for the
Preservation and Access of Nova
Scotian Newspapers. Lynn Murphy
compiled the inventory. Brenda
Hicks, assisted by Anjali Vohra, was
project cataloguer. The cataloguing,
done through the facilities of UTLAS
International in Toronto, conforms
to standards established by the
National Library of Canada. v

Funding for the Directory and
Union List was provided primarily

by means of a grant from the Social
Sciences and Humanities Research
Council of Canada, awarded to the
School of Library and Information
Studies for cataloguing the data.
Prior to the SSHRC funding, the
National Library of Canada funded
the compilation work as part of its
programme to establish biblio-
graphic newspaper inventories
throughout Canada. Additional
funding for the cataloguing project
was provided by the National Li-
brary, the Public Archives of Nova
Scotia, the Council of Nova Scotia-
Archives, the Nova Scotia Depart-
ment of Tourism and Culture, the
Nova Scotia Provincial Library, and
the Nova Scotia Legislative Library.
The use of the UTLAS International
facilities was by arrangement with
the Dalhousie University Library.

Nova Scotia Newspapers: A Direc-
tory and Union List 1752-1988 will be
available after November 1st from
the School of Library and Informa-
tion Studies, Dalhousie University,
Halifax, N.S. B3H 4H8. Cost of the
two-volume work is $49.00 (postage
and handling included). For addi-
tional information please contact
Shanna Balogh, Administrative As-
sistant, at (902) 494-3656.

$101,100 Grant Awarded
to Nova Scotia Regional
Libraries Literacy

Committee

hegoalof literacy forall Nova
ﬁ Scotians took a great step for-

ward with theannouncement
of a Federal grant of $101,100 to the
Nova Scotia Regional Libraries Lit-
eracy Committee, says Provincial
Librarian Marion Pape.

The bulk of the grant, from the
Federal Secretary of State for
Multiculturalism and Citizenship,
providesfor collections of more than
1,000items for each of the 11 regional
public library systems. The Nova
Scotia Provincial Library will order,
catalogue and distribute the
collections to the regions.

The grant will be used to provide
a broad based foundation collection
of literacy/learning/reading
materials; to make these materials
accessible to potential and existing
adult learners and tutors, and to
provide professional development
literacy workshops at the local level
for regional library staff. A provincial
workshop began the process at the
Nova Scotia Library Association
(NSLA) Conference held in Sydney
September 28-30. During the
conference librarians had the

opportunity to see the materials in
the core collections.

The public library network in
Nova Scotia consists of 11 regional
library systems which serve virtually
every community in the province
with their 73 branch libraries and 15
bookmobiles. Members of this
network have been involved in
literacy training for many years.
Some regional libraries are actively
involved in the classroom training
aspect, some provide space for local
literacy groups, and many are
involved through participation in
community literacy groups.

With this grant, regional libraries
will be able to take advantage of the
great effort made during the past
year by the Departmentof Advanced
Education and Job Training in
identifying and assembling a
collection of literacy materials. By
acquiring a core collection of these
materials for each of the 11 systems,
the province’sregional libraries gain
a firm basis for the future
development of collections and
programs for all Nova Scotians.




NEWS FROM THE REGIONS

NEWS FROM

NEWFOUNDLAND

University

Library services at Memorial’s
libraries were reduced when library
assistantsand other C.U.P.E.support
staff went outon strike fromOctober
1to October 18. Librarians and non-
union staff kept the libraries open,
but some hours were reduced, and
ILL and off-campus “LIBLINE”
services were cut. In spite of the
administrations’s public statements
to the contrary, students, faculty,
and most especially, librarians,
reported missing the staff
“seriously”.

The SPIRES workshop was
pronounced to be “very, very
successful” with approximately 60
participants fromacross Canadaand
the US.A.

Joy Tillotson has left CISTI,
Marine Dynamics Branch in St.
John’s and returned to her former
“home” at Information Services,
Queen Elizabeth Il Library. For those
who were inquiring when I was in
Halifax, I am happy to report that
Alison Mews has a daughter,
Andrea, and came back to work just
in time for the strike.

Colleges

In early October, it was announced
that the Western Community
Collegebased in Stephenvillewould
be taking over the administration of
the Fisher Technical Institute in
Corner Brook. No further details are
available on what implications this
will have on library services. The
Western Community College has
Lasar Quest “up and running”, and

reports that library services have
been established for the Port aux
Basques campus.

The Community Collegein Grand
Falls has a new librarian, Alex
Lubinchansky from London,
Ontario, but positions at Burin,
Clarenville and Carbonear are still
vacant.

Public Libraries

The Newfoundland Public Library
Services are happy to be back up to
a full complement of staff, with the
hiring of Sanford Chilcote as
Labrador-Northern = Regional
Librarian. Chilcote comes most
recently from South Bend, Indiana,
and has worked in Nigeria and
Nepal, so Labrador City shouldn’t
offer him any surprises. Heather
Myers has been appointed
Children’s Librarian for the St. John’s
City Libraries.Shewas formerly with
Agriculture Canada, and most
recently, in a contract position at
Memorial.

Also new on staff is Greg
Beauregard, temporary Public
Relations Officer. His services were
obtained through Memorial
Business School’s Co-op program.
This program is most timely; the
Provincial Public Libraries Board has
long been trying, without success, to
create such a position, but funding
would not permit. '

The Provincial Public Libraries
Board’s Literacy Project, Phase 1 has
just been completed. Janet Goosney
has produced the Report on the
Evaluation of Newfoundland Public
Libraries Collection of Books for Adult
New Readers. The only thing lefttobe
done is to produce the bibliography
that was to accompany the report.
The project ran short of funds at the

typing stage. Phase 2 is supposed to

' New from Micromedia

MICROLOGONCD

The Microlog service takes on an added dimension
with the appearance of Microlog on CD. Through this
exciting new medium, the entire Microlog database
covering the period 1982 to date becomes more
easily accessible. Citations to 55,000 Canadian
government reports spring to life in response to

screen inquiries.

twice ayear.

one source for

The low subscription price of $500 includes a
complete User Manual and Dataware’s CD Answer
retrieval software, through which all records in the
database become searchable and displayable with a
full range of options. The disc is entirely re-issued

Microlog on CD is the first disc in Micromedia’s
Canadian Connection series. Under this label,
Micromedia will assemble databases from more than

publicationin a
standard CD-ROM
form.

Look for our upcoming
announcement of
CD:Education, the
second in the series.

Micromedia
Limited

Canada’s Information People

158 Pearl Street

Toronto, Ontario MSH 1L3
(416) 593-5211

Toll free 1-800-387-2689

cover a public awareness for the
collection and staff training in use of
the collection and in evaluation of
the reading level of all new adult
non-fiction materials. Funding has
been sought, but no commitment
has yet been received. It was hoped
that funding for some new materials
might be part of Phase 2, but this
area is not eligible for funding.

Newfoundland’s desperate
financial situation will not leave
public libraries unaffected. Already,
cutbacks have been announced for
education and health care, and the
Newfoundland Public Libraries
Board’s budget for 1991-92 has been
frozen at the 1990-91 level. The
Provincial Public Libraries Board
will be consulting with its regional
boards to plan how it will have to
respond, but some lay-offs may be
unavoidable.

Schools

I am sorry I have nothing to report
from the school front this time, but
will make sure that there is
something in the next issue. The
Writers” Alliance of Newfoundland
and Labradorheld its annual general
meeting and conference in Deer
Lake, September 28-30, with a
number of interesting guests,among
them Tim Wynne-Jones.

Elinor Benjamin

NEWS FROM NEW
BRUNSWICK/
NOUVELLES DU

NOUVEAU-
BRUNSWICK

Gilles Chiasson de Campbellton,
N.B. a quitté son poste de directeur
régional de la région Chaleur le 26
octobre 1990.M. Chiassona travaillé
pendant 15 ans au sein des
bibliothéques publiques, de 1975 a
1987 en tant que directeur de la
région Haut-Saint-Jean et depuis
1987 comme directeur de la région
Chaleur. Il assumera de nouvelles
fonctions a la bibliotheque
Champlain a l’Université de
Moncton, section du catalogage.

Le monde des bibliothéques est
redevable a M. Chiasson de sa
contribution importante durant une
période  exceptionnellement
fructuruse du développement des
bibliotheques publiques de la
province. Pendant ses années de
fonction a la région Chaleur de
nouvelles bibliotheques publiques
ont vu le jour a Bas-Caraquet,
Laméque et Petit-Rocher. Un
directeur intérimaire M. Jean-Claude

Activities

by Ruth Mitchell

he Moncton Library has been
ﬁactively involved in the

Moncton 100 celebrations,
including hosting several local
author readings throughout the year.
In September, their main event for
the centennial year took place. At
the program, Chocolate River
Rising, those attending had an
opportunity to share and sample
each other’s favourite chocolate
creations,add to thelistof “100 things
todoattheMoncton Public Library”,
visit with Ed Larracey, author of The
Chocolate River,and listen to old style
music, courtesy of staff member Iréne
LeBlanc and her husband Larry.
Many guests as well as staff came in
period costumes. The goal of 100
participants was almost met and a
number of local business helped
sponsor the event, some sending
their own chocolate treats.

Being next door to the
Memramcook Institute School of
Theatre Arts proved advantageous
to the St. Joseph Library this past
summer. A variety night was
presented by the group, with
proceeds going to the library to
purchase Summer Reading Club
prizes. The theatre group also
presented “Night Light”, a play for
childrenondealing with fear, atboth
the Saint Joseph and Moncton
libraries.

Moncton Library

Cable Service Ltd. in conjunction
with the Arts and Entertainment
Network (A & E), has donated to the
Moncton Public Library a video-
cassette recorder, a television and
video tapes of classic programming.
The Moncton Public Library is the
firstlibrary in Canada tobenefitfrom
such a gift. The official presentation
of the A & E Library Theatre took
place on October 9, 1990 at the
Moncton Public Library. The A & E
Network, Cable Service Ltd. and the
Moncton Public Library invited
members of the public to attend this
special event and reception.

Ruth Mitchell is Assistant Regional
Librarian at the Albert-Westmorland-
Kent Regional Library, Moncton, N.B.
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NEWS FROM THE REGIONS

Boudreau a été nommé pour la
période de transition.

The NB Department of Advanced
Education and Training has
approved purchase of the INLEX
integrated library system for
implementation in all college
libraries. Phase I of the project, which
isreconversion of existing records to
MARCformat,should begininearly
1991. There are nine community
colleges in New Brunswick of which
four are French-language
institutions. The INLEX system will
be bilingual.

Claire Dionne

NEWS FROM
PRINCE EDWARD

ISLAND

Suzanne Jones has moved to U.P.E.IL
from Holland College, Charlotte-
town Centre on a one-year
assignment toassistinimplementing
automation there.

Priscilla Ykelenstamhas replaced her
at Holland College, Charlottetown
Centre for the year. Priscilla was
formerly in charge of technical
services at the P.E.I. Provincial
Library.

Charmaine Comeau has taken over
operation of the library at Borden
elementary school during the
maternity leave of Marie Webster.

Jane Beaumont & Associates will be
conducting a feasibility study for
theProvincial Library onautomating
their system during the next several
months.

The Provincial Library has finally
completed installation of their
microfiche catalog in the
Confederation Centre Library in
Charlottetownaswellasinallbranch
libraries of the system.

The P.E.I. Professional Librarians’
Association has recently completed
its International Literacy Year project
by placing collections of suitable
material in several branches of the
Provincial Library as well as in
several correctional facilities
throughout the province.

Don Carter

rnfngham reportedthat Mount |
lison students were contnbut-_
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NEWS FROM

NOVA SCOTIA

Dalhousie University—
Kellogg Health Sciences
Library

Betty Sutherland is the new Health
Sciences Librarian, as of August 27,
1990. She had previously worked in
the Federal Department of Fisheries
and Oceans libraries in the Halifax-
Dartmouth area.

Dalhousie University—

Killam Library

The Killam Library has received a
grant of $30,000 from the Social
Sciences and Humanities Research
Council of Canada to support its
Kipling Collection. The collection
contains more than 90% of the known
bibliography of Rudyard Kipling.
The grant will be used to purchase
primary source records in microform
of Kipling’s life and times, such as
the Rudyard Kipling Papers from
the University of Sussex Library and
Cambridge University Library.

Nova Scotia College of Art
and Design Library

Ilga Leja is thenew Library Director.
She had previously worked for the
Halifax County School Board and
the Legislative Libraries of Ontario
and Nova Scotia, respectively. John
Murchie was the previous Library
Director at NSCAD.

Halifax City Regional
Library and Halifax Library
Association

On October 1, 1990, the Halifax City
Regional Library Board and the
Halifax Library Association co-
sponsored a reception in honour of
Marion Pape, the newly appointed
Nova Scotia Provincial Librarian. It
was held at the Thomas Raddall
Branch of the Halifax City Regional
Library. This event provided an
opportunity for members of the
Metro area library community to
meet Ms. Pape, and to express their
appreciation to Bertha Higgins,
Acting Provincial Librarian during
the last three years.

Halifax Library Association
An HLA meeting took place on
October 18 at 7:00 at the Public Legal
Education Offices, 1127 Barrington
Street, Suite 109. Peter Webster
discussed public legal services in
Nova Scotia.

Other meetings during 1990-91
will include: a software workshop
(Dbase or WordPerfect); Guy
Mclean, N.S. Ombudsman; Public
Archives of Nova Scotia (tour and
overview). For more information
please contact Penny Logan at 434-
6177.

Cape Breton Regional
Library
Thelibrary system celebrated its 40th
anniversary of operations the first
week in September. Programs to
mark the events were held at all
branches. Carol Goodfellow and
Isabel Robertson, professional
librarians employed with CBRL'’s
twin library region in the Scottish
Highlands, toured and worked at
our facilities the first two weeks of
September. Donnie Ward, alibrarian
at the Sydney Branch, will make a
reciprocal visit to Inverness in
Scotland in October.
The Nova Scotia
Association held its annual
conference in Sydney from
September 28-30. The Conference
was hosted and organized by this
library system with assistance from
the University College of Cape
Breton Library. One hundred and
forty-five delegates participated in
the workshops. A ceilidh on
Saturday evening resulted in about
onehundred persons being initiated
into the art of Cape Breton step-
dancing.

Library

Nova Scotia Library

Association

The annual NSLA Conference,
hosted by Cape Breton Regional
Library, with theassistance of UCCB
Library, was held on the weekend of
September 28-30th. The keynote
address, given by Dr. Marianne Scott,
National Librarian of Canada, had
as its theme: “Into the 90’s: Libraries
Broadening their Focus”. Some of
the other workshops included: A
CLA seminar on Reference Services;
an author reading by Joyce
Barkhouse, who wrote The Pit Pony
(this workshop was sponsored by
the Canada Council, and was open
free of charge to the public); a two
partseriesonlegal issuesfor libraries;
and a Black Loyalist puppet show
performed by staff from Halifax City
Regional Library. Several speakers
included: Dr. Norman Horrocks of
Scarecrow Press, who was also a
recipient of NSLA’s Honorary Life
Member award; Roy Gould, editor
of Micmac News; and Rita Joe,
Micmac poet, and recipient of the
Order of Canada. The Conference
included varied and interesting
workshops, and was enjoyed by
everyone in attendance.

cont. on page 10...

Studies.
DESCRIPTION

visiting scholars and the public.

BENEFITS

QUALIFICATIONS

highly desirable.
PROCEDURE

three references to:

reviewed as received.

employment.

MEMORIAL UNIVERSITY OF NEWFOUNDLAND
. .QUEEN ELIZABETH Il LIBRARY
ST. JOHN’S, NEWFOUNDLAND

LIBRARIAN,
CENTRE FOR NEWFOUNDLAND STUDIES

MEMORIAL UNIVERSITY OF NEWFOUNDLAND seeks a librarian
tofill a one-year contractual position in its Centre for Newfoundland

The Centre for Newfoundland Studies, a research collection of
approximately 60,000 monographs, government documents, serials,
microforms and maps, provides information and bibliographic
assistance to the faculty and students of Memorial University and to

The position provides reference and bibliographic aid to patrons of
the Centre; collects government documents relevant to
Newfoundland; establishes and maintains contacts with government
departments and agencies, both provincial and national; plans and
supervises projects within the Centre and assists the Head of the
Centre in administrative responsibilities in the Head’s absence.

Rank and salary will be based on qualifications and experience.
Floor Salary for Librarian | is $27,560.

The successful candidate will hold a degree in Library Science from
an ALA accredited library school. An academic degree in History, or
other areas relevant to the work of the Centre for Newfoundland
Studies, would be a definite asset. Experience with government
documents, information service and computerized library services is

Interested qualified persons should send resume and names of
Mr. Richard H. Ellis, University Librarian
Queen Elizabeth Il Library
Memorial University of Newfoundland
St. John’s, Newfoundland

The position is available 1 January 1991. Applications will be

Memorial University is committed to the principle of equity in

A1B 3Y1
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The Program Committee thanks
everyonewhohelped with this year’s
conference, and looks forward to the
next NSLA Conference, to be held at
Dartmouth Regional Library.

The 1990/91 NSLA President is
Martha Langille, Halifax County
Regional Library; Past-President is
Hope Bridgewater, Halifax City
Regional Library; President-Elect is
Fred Popowich, Pictou Antigonish
Regional Library. The Program
Convenor is Sharon MacDonald,
Dartmouth Regional Library.

Western Counties Regional
Library

OnNovember2,1990, the Shelburne
Branch is hosting the NSLA’s
Childrenand Young Adults’ Interest
Group. Local storyteller, Peter Ott
(the Wizard of Words) is doing a
Storytelling workshop. On June 9,
1990, Yves Beauchesne (author and
Head of the Department of
Children’s Literature at Universite
Ste. Anne), gave a French in-service
session on storyhour techniques to
WCRL staff and local daycare/
nursery school workers. Fantasy
Adventures, a 6 week series aimed
at male teens, is being held at the
Yarmouth Branch.

375 key English
updates online
American &
compre-
one source

Subiscription rates at
Stnne-age prices!

The Electronic Publishing Division
of The Globe and Mail
444 Front St. West, Toronto, Ont. M5V 2S9
(416) 585-5250

South Shore Regional
Library

Staff members are pleased to
introduce a new library logo. The
logo is an adaptation of the
International Library Logo with a
uniquely Maritime touch—a
sou’wester and a seagull.

SSRL hosted the annual Library
Boards Association of Nova Scotia
Conference on October 19-21, 1990,
atthe OakIsland Inn, Western Shore.
The Conference theme was
“Shrinking Budgets, Exploding
Needs”.

SSRL Staff will be producing and
starring in the annual Library
Christmas show. The Library
storytime will follow a message from
Santa Claus each night for ten nights
before Christmas on the local cable
TV station.

Pictou Antigonish Regional
Library

The official opening of the New
Glasgow Library Complex on July
20 was well attended and many
positivecomments were received on
thebuilding, its furnitureand library
collection.

The Carrie Best Collection of
books for visible minorities was
officially opened in the New
Glasgow Library on August 13th,
followed by a teacher-librarian
workshop focusing on the use of
multicultural materials in the
classroom.

In keeping with this theme, a
donation of 50 books was given to
the Library under the direction of
the friends of Harambee. The
following day, members of the
friends of Harambee conducted a
delightful multicultural children’s

program.

[

Bilson Award Shortlist

Announced

he Canadian Children’s Book
ﬁ Centreis pleased to announce
the shortlist for the second
annual Geoffrey Bilson Award for
Historical Fiction for Young People.

On the shortlist for 1990 are:

Blood Red Ochre by Kevin Major,
published by Doubleday

Jesper by Carol Matas, published by
Lester & Orpen Dennys

Mogul and Me by Peter Cumming,
published by Ragweed Press

Nykola and Granny by Constance
Horne, published by Gage

The Sky is Falling by Kit Pearson,
published by Viking Kestral

Tales From Gold Mountain by Paul
Yee, published by Groundwood
Books

The Bilson Award was
established in 1988 in memory of
Geoffrey Bilson, a respected
historian and children’s author who
died in 1987. This annual prize of
$1,000 has been made possible by
the Canadian publishing industry,
andis awarded to a Canadian author
foranoutstanding work of historical
fiction for young people.

The co-winners of the 1989 award

were Martyn Godfrey for Mystery in
the Frozen Lands, published by James
Lorimer and Co. and Dorothy
Perkyns for Rachel’s Revolution,
published by Lancelot Press.
The winner will be announced this
fall and the award will be presented
at the Canadian Images conference
in Winnipeg.

§

Pat Smith has a 2 month term
position with PARL. She is studying
types of rural services that may be
applicable to the PARL region.

Antigonish County has given the
Library Board official notice to
withdraw from Pictou Antigonish
Regional Library effective December
21, 1991. This is a very serious
concern for the Regionand the Board
is now involved in attempts to
prevent this proposed withdrawal
from becoming a reality.

Linda Arsenault has accepted a
new position with PARL as Program

Librarian. Programs for adults,
youth and children will be co-
ordinated and carried out by Linda
and her assistant, Dona Morrison.

Gwen Whitford

)
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CANADA'S III/l TIONAL INDEX,

aml French language titles from all subjects areas. Current — weekly
— published two weeks after latest periodical indexed. Now including 18
titles most commonly found in Canadian libraries. CPl, Canada’s most

hensive and most current periodical index — thousands of users know. If you need

of Canadian information, it must be CPI.

() O Pminterested in the print subscription
O I'm interested in CPI Online
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City: Postal Code
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info Globe, 444 Front St. W., Toronto, Ont. M5V 2S8 g_
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ACRS Buys Automated ILL System

he Atlantic Consortium for
ﬁ Resource Sharing, an ad hoc

actiongroup consisting of the
University Librarians from Acadia,
Dalhousie, Memorial, Mount
Allison, UNB, and UPEI, has
purchased site licenses for
interlibrary loansoftwaredeveloped

by Binkley Communication
Incorporated. The Consortium
intends to establish a regional
interlending network based on this
software. The system will greatly
reduce communication charges,
eliminaterekeying of data, and result

in faster, cheaper Interlibrary Loan
service for the Atlantic Region.
BinkILL will be familiar to those
who attended Mr. Binkley’s
workshop at Mount Allison
University in September, 1989, or
the“Software Packages for ILL”

IR TR R R

45 Fairview Drive
Truro, Nova Scotia,
B2N 1S2

SERVICE DOOR TO DOOR

WALLACEBURG BOOKBINDING
& MFG. CO. LTD.

(902) 883-8966

Dick Bakker — SALES REPRESENTATIVE

6900 Kinsmen Court

P.O. Box 1000,

Niagara Falls, Ontario, Canada
L2E 7E7

G

| John Coutts Library Services Ltd.

Your Library Source
for Books

Call: (416) 356-6382 Collect
Toronto: (416) 364-9919
Fax: (416) 356-5064

Telex: 061-5299

COUTTS

workshop at CLA this June. The
University of Toronto is considering
purchasing the system, it is being
tested by the ILL department of the
McLennan Library at McGill, and a
number of public library systems
have expressed interest.

CANEBSCO

library service
in Canada.

CANEBSCO believes in providing the best in library service
to our customers throughout Canada. Thats why we
maintain a serials database of over 200,000 periodicals,
irregular series, annuals and continuations published not
only in Canada but throughout the world. Thats why
we've developed valuable serials management reports
and effective automated library system interfaces to help
you achieve better control of your serials holdings.

And thats why we operate two fully equipped processing
centers in Canada staffed with personnel trained to
understand and meet your needs for personalized service.
Contact us today. Let us show you what we mean when
we say CANEBSCO is library service in Canada.

CANEBSCO

SUBSCRIPTION SERVICES LTD
70 McGriskin Road
Scarborough, Ontario M1S 4S5
(416) 297-8282/(800) 387-5241

A TOTALLY NEW
CONCEPT IN STORAGE

MODULSYST

%,
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AND DISPLAY.

The system utilizes three
different shapes, linked
together by a special
positive, yet simple fixing
device. Endless
opportunities to add
interesting and unusual
display shapes to your
library.

|
\

(ARR MCLEAN

YOUR CANADIAN LIBRARY SUPPLY COMPANY

461 Horner Avenue. Toronto. Ontario M8W 4X2 (416) 252-3371
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APLA Welcomes

NEW
IMEMBERS

APLA welcomes the following new members:

From New Brunswick:

Valerie Brooker, Mary Doon, Denis Dumont, Marjorie Lutzac, Laurette

Mackey, Deborah M. Owens.

From Prince Edward Island:
Charmaine Comeau.

From Nova Scotia:

Susan Bone, Cindy Boxall, Nola Brennan, Susan Cameron, Carole David,
David Gough, Judy Head, Peter Lambly, Mark Ludman, Florence O'Neill,
Phyllis Ross, Robert Vaison, J. Philip Vaughan, Marion Pape.

From Newfoundland:
Laurie Brett, Wallace McKenzie.

From Ontario:

Jane Beaumont, Pam MacDonald, Janet Moss.

INTELLECTUAL
FREEDOM REPORT

by Brian McNally

he Committee would like to
ninform APLA members of

some of the issues discussed
during the annual meeting.

The Book & Periodical
Development Council have assured
me that the “Freedomto Read Week”
kits will be available on time this
year. This year Freedom to Read
Week is form February 15t022,1991.
You can write directly to them at:
BPDC, 34 Ross Street, Suite 200,
Toronto, Ontario, M5T 1Z9 or use
the insert in the next edition of the
Bulletin.

The prohibition and exclusion by
Customs Officials of material
entering the country was also
discussed. Mr. Jelinek responded to
my request for information. He
assured me that his “department is

committed to preserving every
Canadian’s right and freedom to
express views, opinions and beliefs,
while at the same time meeting its
responsibility to enforce the law
which Parliament has established
governing the importation of
obscene material”. Iam preparing a
longeritemonhow Canada Customs
operates in this regard.

The Committee would also like to
starta pamphlet file of item relating
to intellectual freedom. APLA
members areencouraged to forward
clippings to the convenor for this
file.

Brian McNally is Science/Government
Documents Librarian at Mount Allison
University, Sackville, N.B. and
Convenor of the Intellectual Freedom
Interest Group for APLA.

Reading Stimulation
Grants Available

he Canadian Federation of
ﬁ University Womenis offering
two Reading Stimulation
Grants of $1,000 each for the
purchase of children’s books for
publiclibrary use in areas in Canada
where the library budget is limited
and theneed is great. The 1990 grants
were awarded to the Bell Island
Public Library, Bell Island, Nfld. and
the Donald Suluk Community
Library, Arviat, N.W.T.
The staff member in charge of the
children’s department must be a
qualified librarian, or anexperienced

children’slibrary assistant, working
under a qualified librarian; or the
library must be, or in the process of
becoming, a member of a regional
library systemdirected by aqualified
regional librarian.
Application forms will be sent
when request is made to:
Miss Edith Patterson,
28 Whitman Court,
Truro, N.S., B2N 3G3
Pleaseindicate whether forms are
required in English or in French. The
closing date for receipt of completed
applications is March 31, 1991.

Nova Scotia Children’s
Literature Roundtable

re you interested in
children’sand youngadults’
literature? Would you like
the opportunity to share and discuss
good books, meet authors and
illustrators, learn the background to
book publishing and promote
reading? People in many Canadian
cities have formed Children’s
Literature Roundtables to bring
together teachers, parents, librarians,
students, booksellers, publishersand
writers to share their common
enthusiasm. In the Atlantic region,
there are now Roundtables in
Halifax/Dartmouth, Amherst/
Sackville, Fredericton, Saint John,
Moncton, and St. John’s, and plans
are in the works for the Truro and
Sydney areas.

Since the fall of 1987, the Halifax /
Dartmouth Children’s Literature
Roundtable has hosted authors and
illustrators such as Kit Pearson, Joan
Clark, Sylvia Gunnery, lan Wallace,
ShereeFitch, Joyce Barkhouse, Claire
MacKay, Paulette Bourgeois, Peter
Eyvindson, Eric Wilson, Dorothy
Perkyns, Tamara Lynn Thiebaux,
Juanita J. Smith, Monica Hughes,
Ken Ward, Dorothy Perkyns and
Bernice Thurman Hunter, as well as
having guest lecturers talk about
motivating young readers, whole
language, the history of children’s

literature and a panel on the state of
school libraries in N.S.

Winter Program, 1991:
January 23 -

BEST OF THE BEST: WORST OF
THE WORST
with Trudy Carey from Woozles
Book Store and Linda Cruikshank
from H.H. Marshalls Ltd.

February 19 or 20
INFORMATION BOOK NIGHT

a session on non-fiction books for
children led by Linda Winhim
from Dartmouth Regional Library.

March 18

Nova Scotia writer Nancy Wilcox-
Richards author of Farmer Joe’s Hot
Day.

April 112

Alberta writer Martyn Godfrey.
Author of Mystery in the Frozen
Lands and Send in Ms. Tiny-
Wonderful.

April -

Phoeby Gillman, author and
illustrator of The wonderful pigs of
Jillian Jiggs.

May -

Margaret Buffie, Manitoba author
of Who is Frances Rain?

For further information, call
Norene Smiley, 902-453-0365.

Publication Information

The APLA Bulletin is the official organ of the Atlan-
tic Provinces Library Association. The Association
seeks to promote library service in the provinces of
New Brunswick, Newfoundland, Nova Scotia and
Prince Edward Island, to serve the professional
interests of librarians in the region, to serve as a
focal point for all those in library services in the
Atlantic Provinces, and to cooperate with library
associations and other organizations on matters of
mutual concern.

Personal membership in the Association costs
$25 and includes a subscription to the APLA Bulle-
tin, which is published six times a year—Septem-
ber, November, January, March, May and July. An
Institutional Membership costs $75. Institutions
may subscribe to the Bulletin only for $25. For more
information contact the Atlantic Provinces Library
Association, c/o The School for Library and Infor-
mation Studies, Dalhousie University, Halifax,
N.S. Single copies of the Bulletin are available for
$4.25.

Submissions for the Bulletin (typed, double-
spaced), news and correspondence should be sent

Work: (902) 421-8043
Envoy: NSH ADMIN
Fax: (902) 421-2791

Presldent Andrea John
Coordinator of Special Services
Patrick Power Library

Saint Mary's University

Halifax, Nova Scotia B3H 3C3
Work: (802) 420-5507

Envoy: ILL.NSHS

Fax: (902) 420-5561

Dionne

P. O. Box 6000

Vice President, President Elect Judith
Head

University College Librarian

University College of Cape Breton

P. O. Box 5300

Sydney, Nova Scotia B1P 6L2

Work: (902) 539-5300, Ext. 388

Envoy: LIB.UCCB

Fax: (902) 562-6949

Benjamin

P. O. Bag 2007

Treasurer Peter Glenister

Catalogue Librarian Vice Pr

Public Archives of Nova Scotia
6016 University Avenue
Halifax, Nova Scotia B3H 1W4
Work: (902) 424-6056

Fax: (902) 424-0516

Vice President (New Brunswick) Claire
Librarian Translation Bureau Library
Fredericton, New Brunswick E3B 5H1
Work: (506) 453-2920, Ext. 4771

Fax: (506) 453-2700 (506) 459-7911
Vice Presldent (Newfoundiand) Elinor
Regional Librarian

Newfoundiand Public Library Services
Western Region Libraries

Corner Brook, Newfoundland A2H 6V7

Work: (709) 634-7333
Envoy: ADMIN.WR

to the Editor, Bradd Burningham, Ralph Pickard
Bell Library, Mount Allison University, Sackville,
N.B., EOA 3C0, or may be sent by Envoy to:
B.BURNINGHAM. The phone number is (506) 364-
2571, FAX number (506) 364-2617. The deadline for
submissions is the 15th of the month preceding the
month of issue (i.e.: August 15, October 15, Decem-
ber 15, February 15, April 15, and June 15). All
correspondence regarding advertising should be
addressed to the Advertising Editor, Gwen
Creelman, Ralph Pickard Bell Library, Mount
Allison University, Sackville, N.B., EOA 3C0 or may
be sent by Envoy to: G.CREELMAN.

The Bulletinis indexed in Library and Informa-
tion Science Abstracts, Canadian Periodical Index,
and the Canadian Magazine Index and is available
online in the Canadian Business & Current Affairs
Database. Back volumes are available from Univer-
sity Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Mi, U.S.A., 48106.

Bradd Burningham is the Editor of the Bulletin,
Moira Davidson is the Managing Editor, Gwen
Creelman is the Advertising Editor, and Nancy

Cohen is the News Editor.

The APLA Executive 1988-89

Past President Susan McLean Tuesdays: (902) 420-3200 x104 Vice President (Membership) Leslye
Coordinator, Home: (902) 423-5988 McVicar

Adult Lending Halifax City Regional Librarian

Library Vice President (Nova Scotia) Gwen Kennebecasis Public Library

5381 Spring Garden Road Whitford 1 Landing Court, Quispamsis
Halifax, Nova Scotia B3J 1E9 Librarian Rothesay, New Brunswick E2E 4R2

Work: (506) 849-2043
Fax: (506) 849-0122

APLA Bulletin Editor Bradd
Burningham

Serials Librarian

Ralph Pickard Bell Library

Mount Allison University

Sackville, New Brunswick EOA 3C0
Work: (506) 364-2571

Envoy: B.BURNINGHAM

Fax: (506) 364-2617
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& Managing Edltor Moira Davidson
Cataloguer

Ralph Pickard Bell Library

Mount Allison University

Sackville, New Brunswick EOA 3CO

Work: (506) 364-2565

Envoy: G.CREELMAN F

ax: (506) 364-2617

Advertising Editor Gwen Creelman

Mount Saint Vincent University Library  Don Carter
Halifax, Nova Scotia B3M 2J6
Work (902) 443-4450, Ext. 402
Envoy: ILL.NSHV

Fax: (902) 445-3960

P.O. Box 2000
C1A 7N8
Secretary Peter Lambly
Librarian

5523 Inglis Street, #12
Halifax, Nova Scotia B3H 1J9

Envoy: ED.PEI

Ident (Prince
School Libraries Consultant

Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island

Fax: (902) 368-4663

Island) Head of Cataloguing

Ralph Pickard Bell Library

Mount Allison University

Sackville, New Brunswick EOA 3CO
Work: (506) 364-214
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